Carver Public Schools

School Committee Meeting

Open Session – March 4, 2013
Minutes

Committee Members Present:

Lance Kennedy





Paula Kibbe 

Cally Minahan 

James O’Brien

 Kevin Walsh

Administration:
Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent of Schools

Meredith Cargill, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology

Patrick Meagher, Asst. Superintendent of Business & Finance

Lance Kennedy opened the meeting at 6:00 PM with the Pledge of Allegiance.
I
Comments from the General Public:  Steve Pratt stated he was pleased to see the Statement of Interest on the agenda and apologized for any previous confusion at the January meeting.  His mission is to assist in getting the Elementary School project moved forward.
II
Comments from the EAPC:  Donna Ramsey, EAPC President, expressed her appreciation to all staff who are working on moving the Elementary Building project forward.  She also offered the full support of the entire EAPC.  Additionally, she acknowledged the service and hard work put in by Linda Harju, Carver’s EAPC Vice President for all association related responsibilities.
III
Update by Student Advisory Council & Captains Council:  No report from Student Advisory Council.  Captain’s Council reported on upcoming carwash as a fundraising event and the discussion of the possibility of Team Outs for Community Service starting next year.  Each season the sports teams meet approximately 60 meetings.  The recommendation would be to use 2 meetings per week for direct Community Service.  Spring Sport Sign-Up night will be March 13 and the Spring Season will open on March 18th.  Two Basketball All-Stars were announced, Alexandra Rozen and Tony Pires.
IV
Approval of Minutes: Motion by Kevin Walsh to accept regular meeting minutes of December 10, 2012. Motion was second by James O’Brien. Approved unanimously.  Motion by Kevin Walsh to approve Executive Session minutes of December 10, 2012. Motion was second by Paula Kibbe. Approved unanimously. 

Motion by Kevin Walsh to accept regular meeting minutes of January 14, 2013, Motion was second by James O’Brien. Approved with one abstention. Motion by Kevin Walsh to approve Executive Session minutes of January 14, 2013. Motion was second by James O’Brien. Approved with one abstention.  

V
Communications:  
A. US Department of Education:  A notification was received from the U.S. Department of Education clarifying students with disabilities rights to access school sports. Carver has always made every effort to make available sport access.  The correspondence is a reminder of responsibility to school districts. 
VI   Reports from the Superintendent:

Instructional Leadership Goal 1:
A. Report on student trip to the Inauguration 2013: Scott Knief, MHS Principal and Rachel Kilnapp, MHS English teacher reported on the trip to Washington DC for the Presidential Inauguration.  Joining Mr. Knief and Mrs. Kilnapp as chaperones were Dawn Ruell, MHS History and Jacqui Perkins, MHS English as well as 32 students.  Three students were in attendance at the meeting to share reflections of the trip.  A slide show of trip highlights was shown. 
VI   Reports from the Superintendent:
Management and Operations Goals 2:
A.  Personnel Updates: Retirements:  Kathy Webster, Ron Mitchell and Lorraine Rogers have submitted their letters of retirement.
New Hires: Jessica Thayer has been hired as an Occupational Therapist.  Joseph Bianco has been hired as a long-term social studies substitute.
B. Review of Statement of Interest for Submission to the MSBA
The Superintendent gave an overview of the Statement of Interest and Lance Kennedy spoke to what the SOI represents.  He asked the Committee for their comments and/or questions.  Mr. Walsh asked if we have to select one of the existing building plans.  The Superintendent answered: No, we just had to show what we had accomplished in the past process.  The Committee wanted to know if the Selectmen had been contacted regarding the fact we now do not need to do a non-binding referendum. The Superintendent notified the Board of Selectmen. Mrs. Minahan stated it is important to start the process Statement of Interest process with an open mind.  Mr. O’Brien thanked the Superintendent for all her relentless work with the project.  The Committee wanted to make sure to follow steps that will make the project successful. They want to gather support from the community and town boards.  Mr. Kennedy asked if the Committee voted to move the SOI to MSBA would we received assistance.  Ms. Sorrell stated if our project is accepted into the MSBA capital pipeline, we will be assigned a liaison for the project.  
After the discussion, Mr. Kennedy asked for a motion to submit the Statement of Interest to the Massachusetts School Building Authority as read below.  Kevin Walsh made the motion, James O’Brien second the motion.  By role call of all members:  Lance Kennedy, Paula Kibbe, James O’Brien, Carolyn Minahan and Kevin Walsh, the vote was unanimous to support the submission of the Statement of Interest to the Massachusetts School Building Authority.
Resolved:  Having convened in an open meeting on March 4, 2013, the Carver School Committee of  Carver, Massachusetts, in accordance with its charter, By laws, and ordnances, has voted to authorize the Superintendent to submit to the Massachusetts School Building Authority the Statement of Interest dated March 4, 2013, for the Carver Elementary School located at 85 Main Street, Carver , MA 02330 which describes and explains the following deficiencies and the priority category (s) for which an application may be submitted to the Massachusetts School Building Authority in the future.

Priority 1:  Replacement or renovation of a building which is structurally unsound or otherwise in a condition seriously jeopardizing the health and safety of school children, where no alternative exists.  The Carver Elementary School consists of two buildings, the 

Gov John Carver (built in 1951) and the Erwin K Washburn (built in 1975). All building systems in both buildings have exceeded their useful life.  Replacement of building systems will not mitigate health and safety concerns.  The open plan Erwin K Washburn building presents health and safety issues due to the modular exterior wall system that integrates the windows with the walls.  There is no emergency exit available through the windows, the windows do not open. The age and condition of the doors in relationship to the foundation present security and safety issues and the doors are part of the wall system.  The open plan of the common areas such as the cafeteria and library media center gives very little security and no fire rated walls for fire protection.  The 25 year old portable classroom has exceeded its useful life. The Gov John Carver building has structural problems with the doors and stairs that present security and safety issues.  The below grade central gymnasium which also serves as a hallway presents safety and barrier free concerns.  The entire building is a safety concern due to lack of barrier free access due to the structural design of the building. The age and condition of the 62 year old steam piping for the steam boiler is a constant safety risk.  The piping is exterior to the interior walls.  There have been 3 ruptures of pipes since 2008. No students were in the building at the time. This cannot be mitigated without a structural renovation to the entire building.
Priority 2:  Elimination of severe overcrowding.  There are not enough rooms to provide effective spaces for teaching and learning.  The Gov John Building has no rooms for reading, special education, speech and language services, OT/PT, music, or art, library/media center or computer lab.  The cafeteria cannot seat enough students.  There are five lunch periods.  The Erwin K Washburn provides spaces for the services described above for all of the students in both buildings.  Access to these programs and services is limited due to lack of space.  Every available space is used.  High risk students are receiving services in converted closets, offices, and hallways.  The length of time on task for learning is diminished because students must walk outside from the Gov John Carver building to access programs housed in the Erwin K Washburn building.

Priority 5:  Replacement, renovation or modernization of school facility systems, such as roofs, windows, boilers, heating and ventilation systems, to increase energy conservation and decrease energy related costs in a school facility.  In both buildings the roof warranty expired in 2009.  All roof top heating and cooling units are experiencing failure rates that are accelerating.  The open plan of the Erwin K Washburn building provides for a low rate of efficiency and strain these air handling units.  The inability to open windows in this building comes at a cost of air conditioning the entire space in moderate weather.

The steam boilers in the Gov John Carver are not efficient. The electrical service of 400 AMPS in the Gov John Carver building does not provide the minimum need for the building and frequent brownouts and failures are experienced by the students and staff. The univents in this building are 62 years old and ventilation is a problem. All core systems in both buildings are in need of immediate replacement, except for the electrical system in the Erwin K Washburn building.

Priority 7:  Replacement of /or addition to obsolete buildings in order to provide for a full range of programs consistent with state and approved local requirements.  Both buildings that comprise the Carver Elementary School lack the required and appropriate space for special education services.  The District has been sited in the Department of Education’s Program Review process for lack of adequate space to provide special education services.  This cannot be mitigated without total renovation and addition of additional space.  It is never appropriate to teach children in closets, offices, or hallways. Currently all reading intervention (targeted instruction for at risk students) is provided by grouping at least two classes of students in one classroom at all times.  Math intervention classes meet in the cafeteria and the library/media center.  There is not enough electrical service or computer drops to provide student access to computers as a teaching or assessment tool.  In 2015 all students will be required to take a simultaneous test, online with an electronic device for the mandated state testing.  We can not provide this testing environment due to lack of infrastructure to support the technology.

And hereby further specifically acknowledges that by submitting this Statement of Interest Form, the Massachusetts School Building Authority in no way guarantees the acceptance or the approval of an application, the awarding of a grant or any other funding commitment from the Massachusetts School Building Authority, or commits the City/Town/Regional School District to filing an application for funding with the Massachusetts School Building Authority.  
The School Committee will post a special, open meeting to join the Carver Board of Selectmen on Tuesday, March 12, 2013 at 7:00 p.m. to be in attendance for discussion and vote of the Statement of Interest for the Carver Elementary Building Project by the Board of Selectmen.


C.  Safety and Security

1. Reports from MASS Safety Conference – 1/28/13

2. New legislation is in the process of being drafted.
3. Recommend Actions:  Liz and Dave reported on the subcommittee for Safety Meeting held on February 7, 2013.
Liz Sorrell, Superintendent, Patrick Meager, Assistant Superintendent, David Siedentopf, Director of Facilities and Carver Police Chief Mike Miksch attended a Safety Conference on January 28, 2013.  The meeting was very informative and was helpful in making some immediate changes in our district.  Lock-downs and drills were planned at the school buildings and suggestions for updates with some of the processes were reviewed.

New legislation will be drafted soon and hopefully some funding will be attached to the expected mandates.

D. Budget presentations and discussion:  Patrick Meagher presented the Cost Center Summary information for Central Office, Transportation, Custodial Maintenance, Technology and Salaries.  The Athletic Department budget for FY’14 was presented by Michael Schultz, Director of Athletics.  The School Committee thanked both men for their thorough presentation.
E. Facilities Update:  Patrick Meagher reported on repairs to heat controllers in the Elementary School.  The manufacturer of the parts indicated in their price quote that the parts are obsolete and difficulty to replace.  The cost will be $1956 plus approximately 4 hours of installation costs.  At the Middle High School a faulty gas value was repaired at a cost of $1000.
Family and Community Goal 3:
Professional Culture Goal 4:

A. Mid-Winter MASS Leadership Forum:  Lance Kennedy and Liz Sorrell attended this annual conference on January 31, 2013.  Mr. Kennedy said it good to see what other districts are doing.  The focus was on funding and supporting district for Pre-K development/education.  Matt Malone, new Secretary of Education is the former Brockton Superintendent of Schools and is a strong proponent for education.  Mitchell Chester, DESE Commissioner focused on the new educator evaluation process. 
VII   Recommendations from the Superintendent:

A. Field Trip Request:  Great East Chorus Festival – Grade 6-8, May 17, 2013 at Six Flags, Agawam.  Kevin Walsh made a motion to approve, Cally Minahan second.  All in favor.
B. Field Trip Request: Grade 8 to Sky Zone, Rumford, RI on March 24, 2013.  Paula Kibbe made a motion to approve, Cally Minahan second.  All in favor.  
C. Field Trip Request:  Grade 6 -Coco Key Water Resort, March 22, 12013, Fitchburg MA.  Paula Kibbe made a motion to approve, Cally Minahan second.  All in favor.  

D. Reschedule Class of 2013 Graduation Ceremony:  According to state regulations, graduation cannot occur more than 12 days before the close of school for all students.  The Middle High school missed one day for Hurricane Sandy and 3 days for the Blizzard on February 8-10, 2013.  As a result the last day of school will change from June 14 to June 20.  Graduation is currently scheduled for Sunday, June 2nd but might need to be changed to Sunday, June 9, 2013 to meet the 12 day rule.  No decision was made at this meeting.  The Superintendent will seek clarification from the Department of Elementary and Secondary Education Legal Department.  The Committee agreed to meet at 6:30 p.m. prior to the Board of Selectman’s Meeting on March 12.  The meeting will be posted and the Superintendent will report on the clarification from the DESE Legal Department.
VIII   Reports from the School Committee
Cally Minahan thanked Scott Knief for the wonderful Principals List Award Ceremony.  James O’Brien offered his congratulations to Tony Pires, All-Star Basketball player, for earning over 1000 points in his career.  Also, Mr. O’Brien encouraged the community to attend the March Music Madness, a Music Boosters fundraising event on March 21st.  The Superintendent shared two Carver graduates, Mari Meserve and Ashley Fruzetti played at for Colby Sawyer College at the NCAA playoffs.  Mr. Kennedy thanked the committee for their good work on heavy subjects, for open, honest discussions and their compassion for the students of Carver. The Elementary Principal, Ruby Maestas, announced for the community two events:  Math Night on Tuesday, 3/5 and PBIS on Thursday, 3/7/13.
IX. Executive Session

A motion was made by James O’Brien and second by Cally Minahan to adjourn the regular session meeting at 8:38 p.m. to open an Executive Session for the purpose of negotiation of the Superintendents contract to return to regular session for announcement of the discussion.  A roll call vote was taken to adjourn the regular session and go to executive session:  James O’Brien, yes; Kevin Walsh, yes; Cally Minihan, yes; Paula Kibbe, yes; and Lance Kennedy, yes.
The committee reconvened at 8:45 p.m. to regular session.  Lance Kennedy, Chair, shared a final agreement had been reached for the Superintendent’s contract.  He was pleased to announce Elizabeth Sorrell’s contract has been renewed till June 30, 2016. The salary in FY’14 will be $143,032.00; for FY’15 will be $145,845.00; and for FY’16 will be $150,148.00.  The Superintendent thanked the Committee for renewing her contract and assured them she would continue to work as hard as ever for the children of Carver Public Schools.
James O’Brien made a motion to adjourn at 8:50 p.m.  Kevin Walsh second the motion.  A roll call vote was taken to adjourn, James O’Brien, yes; Kevin Walsh, yes; Cally Minihan, yes; Paula Kibbe, yes; and Lance Kennedy, yes.

Respectfully submitted:  Annmarie Metrano, Recording Secretary
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